

October 25, 2001


A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, October 25, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Liz Sciortino



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 15 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Dehm called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

PRIMERANO PUBLIC HEARING

Glenn Thornton and Bruno Primerano, 1867 Eddy Road, Walworth, NY, owner of property located at 3446 Rush Mendon Road, Honeoye Falls, bearing tax account #215.02-1-13.15, came before the Board for an area variance permitting the construction of a single family residence on a 3.28 acre parcel in an RA-5 zone.

Mr. Dehm asked the Board if everyone was familiar with the property.  All Board members responded in the affirmative.

Mr. Dehm stated a copy of the public notice was in the file along with the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign.  He stated this was exempt from submittal to the County.

Mr. Dehm stated that none of the Board members had seen the sign when viewing the property.  Mr. Thornton stated it was on the utility pole and might have blown away.

Mr. Thornton stated this lot was Lot #4 of the Primerano Subdivision, which was approved in 1998, and, at that time, was a conforming lot.  He stated that since then, a change in the zoning code has made this a non-conforming lot.  He stated they also are now required to have 300 feet at the building line, and the building line of the lot is 245 feet.  Mr. Jones stated the Board was unaware of the need for a variance for the building line.  The Board reviewed the old ordinance.  Mr. Dehm stated that the old ordinance had 200 feet as the width at the building line so the new ordinance has made that non-conforming also.  Mr. Dehm stated this would also have been ok at the time of the original subdivision approval.  Mr. Jones stated this was okay.

Mr. Thornton stated this was not a self-created difficulty, and he felt their proposal would fit into the character of the neighborhood since there are several lots in the neighborhood less than 5 acres.  

Mr. Wright asked if the site plan had been approved yet.  Mr. Thornton stated no; this was the first step.  Mr. Dehm stated the site plan approval was a planning board issue.

Mr. Dehm asked if their request could be achieved by other means.  Mr. Thornton stated no, that all four of the other lots are now non-conforming.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would result in an undesirable change in the neighborhood.  Mr. Primerano stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if the request was substantial.  He stated this request was for a variance of 40%.  Mr. Thornton stated he did not think this was substantial when considering the surrounding neighborhood.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would result in any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Thornton stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Primerano stated no, this was a conforming lot ten months ago.

Mr. Dehm asked for comments from the audience.  There were no comments.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 7:48 p.m.  

ROBISON PUBLIC HEARING

Michael and Debbie Robison, owner of property located at 160 Langpap Road, Honeoye Falls, bearing tax account #230.04-1-25, which is located in an RA-1 zone, came before the Board for an area variance permitting the erection of an accessory building of approximately 1,408 square feet instead of the 400 square feet set by the Ordinance of the Town of Mendon.

Mr. Dehm opened the public hearing at 7:50 p.m.

Mr. Dehm stated the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign was in the file along with the public notice.  He stated this was exempt from submission to the County.

Ms. Robison stated they wanted to complete their building, making it into a 6 horse barn for their personal use.

Mr. Dehm stated the Robisons had been before the Board on September 13, 2001 for a public hearing.  He reviewed the history of the application.  He stated that at the September 13, 2001 meeting, they had asked for a continuance, waiting for a possible change in the zoning ordinance.  He stated that the Robisons felt the change was not moving rapidly enough, so they had requested to proceed with their variance request. 

Ms. Robison stated that with winter coming, they want to complete the barn.  She stated the structure is 64’ by 32’.  She stated it was the same plan as submitted in July.  Ms. Robison stated she has four horses on this property and one at another barn.  She stated their lot is 19.6 or 19.8 acres.  

Mr. Dehm asked if they rent their horses out.  Ms. Robison stated no, the horses are for their own personal use.

Mr. Dehm asked if they intend to board horses.  Ms. Robison stated no, ultimately she plans to show her horses.

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any utilities to the barn.  Ms. Robison stated there is no electric now, but they plan to use the well and have electric service to the barn.

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any lighting.  Ms. Robison stated there is a light outside where the sliding door will be.  

Mr. Dehm asked how they would remove waste.  Ms. Robison stated she would use a spreader or use a small dumpster and have a removal service.

Mr. Mattaro asked if the barn was finished.  Ms. Robison stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if they could achieve their goal by any other means.  Ms. Robison stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would create an undesirable change in the neighborhood.  Ms. Robison stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this was a substantial request.  Ms. Robison stated that relative to the size of their property, no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would have any adverse physical or environmental effect on the neighborhood.  Ms. Robison stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Ms. Robison stated probably.

Mr. Dehm opened the meeting to comments from the audience.  There were no comments.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 8:12 p.m.

KANE PUBLIC HEARING – AREA VARIANCE

Amy Kane, owner of property located at 1536 West Bloomfield Road, Honeoye Falls, bearing tax account #223.03-1-33, which is in an RA-5 zone, came before the Board for an area variance permitting the erection of an accessory building.  The owner has recently received a permit to construct a 375 square foot run in shed and the construction of a second 375 square foot run in shed will exceed the 400 square feet set by the Ordinance of the Town of Mendon.

Mr. Dehm stated Ms. Kane has a permit for the first run in shed and is here tonight to discuss the second shed, which is the one closest to Boughton Hill Road.  Ms. Kane stated she has almost 17 acres.

Ms. Kane stated the horses need shelter during the winter months.  She stated she has four pastures on her property and she plans to have these sheds for the horses to run into during the inclement weather.  She stated she has nine horses on her property, four of which are hers.  She stated there are 12 stalls in her barn.  She stated she keeps the horses separated because some don’t get along.  

Mr. Dehm asked what the sheds would look like.  Ms. Kane stated the sheds would be 25 feet long, 15 feet deep and 12 feet high.  She stated the exterior would match the existing indoor riding arena and the barn.  She stated the sheds would be fixed in their position.  She stated her riding arena is 70 feet by 144 feet and is used for exercising and training.  She stated the barn was built in 1936 and is around 4400 square feet.  She stated the sheds would be the same design.  

Mr. Wright asked how many horses the shed will accommodate.  Ms. Kane stated each shed would accommodate 6-7 horses.  

Mr. Wright asked if this was a commercial use.  Ms. Kane stated yes.  Mr. Jones stated this was considered an agricultural use.  

Mr. Dehm asked if the result could be achieved by other means.  Ms. Kane stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would change the character of the neighborhood.  Ms. Kane stated the shed would be a smaller scale, and the barn and arena have already changed the neighborhood.

Mr. Dehm asked if this is a substantial request.  He stated she is asking for double the allowed size.  Ms. Kane stated yes.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would result in any physical or environmental effects.  Ms. Kane stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Ms. Kane stated yes.

A discussion followed regarding the acreage of the lot the sheds would be on.  Ms. Kane stated that the parcel where the sheds, the arena and the barn are located consists of 13 acres and her home, which is on a contiguous lot, is approximately 3 acres.  

Mr. Dehm opened the meeting to comments from the public.

Jan Lyons, 1588 W. Bloomfield Road, asked if there were any other variances being asked for.  Mr. Jones stated Ms. Kane is also requesting a use variance, which will be addressed later in this meeting.

Eric Seabloom, 437 Boughton Hill Road, stated he appreciated the work done in upgrading the barn.  He stated he was opposed to any variances being granted on this property.  He stated the applicant has committed other infractions of the code which were not properly taken care of and he had a petition signed by the neighborhood which was against both variances.  

Thomas Dunne, 1542 W. Bloomfield Road, stated he saw this as a trend and pattern of expansion that concerns the neighborhood.

Mr. Seabloom stated there had been a horse show scheduled last summer and, because the residents stepped in and reported it to the CEO, this did not occur.  He stated the applicant allowed the kennel club to use her facility last winter, also.  

Ms. Lyons asked if the applicant had a permit for the lean to.  Mr. Jones stated the ordinance was changed last year.

Mr. Seabloom stated he was opposed to all variances for this applicant and presented the petition to the Board.  Mr. Seabloom stated some of the people who signed the petition also have horses.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 8:48 p.m.

KANE PUBLIC HEARING – USE VARIANCE

Amy Kane, owner of property located at 1536 West Bloomfield Road, Honeoye Falls, bearing tax account #223.03-1-33, which is located in an RA-5 zone, came before the Board for a use variance to permit Meadows of Mendon Stables, LLC to rent its riding arena, on said property, to the Backyard Agility Dog Club, which requires a use variance.

Also appearing at the hearing with Amy Kane were Ann Stocum, 19 Briarwood Lane, Fairport, President of the Backyard Agility Dog Club, and Karen Smith, 7793 Boughton Hill Road, Victor, a member of the club and a veterinarian.

Mr. Dehm stated the affidavit of posting of the sign and the public notice were in the file.  He stated this was exempt from submission to the County.  He stated there was a letter from the Dunnes in the file in opposition to this request.

Mr. Dehm explained the difference between the criteria to be met by the applicant and to be considered by the Board between an area variance and a use variance.  Mr. Dehm asked Ms. Kane if she wished to continue.  Ms. Kane responded yes.  

Ms. Kane stated she wishes to rent her riding arena, 70 feet by 144 feet, to the agility dogtraining professional organization between the months of November and May.  She stated they would use the facility two weeknights per week and on Saturday and Sunday afternoons.  She stated their use would total about 20 hours per week and they would use it for private and group lessons.  She stated the doors are shut during their use and the dogs are on leashes or in the cars at all times.  She stated she rented the facility to this group last winter.  She stated there are about 12 cars at the facility at a time and they do not ride in the arena at the same time.  She stated she did not know she needed a use variance to rent to the Club.  She stated she also runs a summer camp for children and the parking would be no more than when she gives riding lessons.  

Mr. Dehm asked what the hours of operation were last year.  Ms. Kane stated they were:


Tuesdays
6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.


Thursdays
7:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.


Saturdays
1:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. or 9:00 p.m. and


Sundays
9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.

Mr. Dehm asked if Ms. Kane participated in the dog club.  She stated no, this was a straight rental.  Mr. Dehm asked if there was something special about her arena that made it suitable to the dog club.  Ms. Kane stated the arena needs to be a large size for the jumps and to store the equipment.  

Mr. Dehm asked how many cars her parking lot could hold.  Ms. Kane stated 25-35 cars.

Ms. Sciortino asked if any cars are parked on the road.  Ms. Kane stated no, sometimes people do when unloading things or people asking directions or contractors eating their lunch.  

Mr. Wright asked how large the parking area is.  Ms. Kane stated she thought about 100’ by 50’.  

Mr. Mattaro asked if she could increase the size of the parking lot.  Ms. Kane stated yes.

Ms. Kane stated she runs a daycare business out of her home.  She stated the summer camp is at the stable and it is a riding academy, which does not require a permit.  

Ms. Stocum explained what they do in the dog agility club.  

Mr. Dehm asked Ms. Kane if she would be deprived of a reasonable economic return from the property in question if she did not receive this use variance.  Ms. Kane stated new businesses need new ideas and the riding arena and repairing the barn costs money.  She stated she did not want to limit the use of the property and the winter use of the dog club of the facility was a good use of the facility during those months.  She stated she was paid $800 per month by the dog club for the use of the arena.  

Ms. Stocum stated the club paid Ms. Kane at least $5,000.  

Mr. Dehm stated that what Ms. Kane was doing was asking for a permit to allow her to earn $5,000 more than she earns now.  Ms. Kane stated this money contributes to paying her mortgage.  She stated she has horse boarders.  Ms. Kane stated she is marketing differently than previously due to changes related to her ex-husband.

Mr. Wright stated that boarding more horses would increase the revenue.  Mr. Wright stated that Ms. Kane has not provided information showing that she cannot meet her cash flow needs without the income from the dog-training club.  Ms. Kane stated that more boarders would be difficult for her.  Mr. Wright asked what the monthly rent was to board a horse.  Ms. Kane stated she charges $350.00 per month for each horse.  Mr. Wright stated it was easier to take $5,000 from the dog club than it was to take two more horses.  Ms. Kane stated the winter months are slow.  

Mr. Thorp asked if there would be additional overhead renting to the dog club.  Ms. Kane stated no.  Mr. Thorp asked if there would be additional overhead with two more horses.  Ms. Kane stated yes.

Mr. Dehm stated specific evidence of the financial information would be helpful.  

Mr. Dehm asked if this hardship was unique and did not apply to a substantial portion of the neighborhood.  Ms. Kane stated the neighbors don’t have the size horse farm that she has.  She stated she is divorced and has received no financial support from her husband.  Mr. Jones stated the question refers to the uniqueness of the property.  Ms. Kane stated that farms do not have a high financial return.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there were a number of similar situations in Mendon.  Ms. Kane stated yes.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would alter the essential character of the neighborhood.  Ms. Kane stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this hardship was self-created.  Ms. Kane stated that with her original situation, the set up would not be self created, but with the separation, it is a matter of survival.  She stated she does not feel it is self-created, it just happened.

Mr. Dehm asked if the dog club tried to find other facilities.  Ms. Stocum stated they used to go to Lima but the barn was sold, so the dog club approached Ms. Kane about using her riding arena.

Mr. Dehm opened the meeting to comments from the public.

Thomas Dunne, 1542 W. Bloomfield Road, stated he has noticed cars on the road on a regular basis and has called the sheriff.  He stated that the parking lot is not an organized lot and when there is snow, parking ten cars in the lot is a challenge.  He stated that his main concern is the ongoing escalation of different means to make money off of the property.  He stated there is increased traffic, different structures on the property and a day care, which adds traffic.  He stated the increased traffic does change the character of the neighborhood.

Eric Seabloom 437 Boughton Hill Road, stated that his mailbox has been blocked by cars parked on the road.  He stated that he has heard the dogs barking and that the doors were not always closed.  He stated that the dogs would be there at other times and would be running around outside.  He asked if economic proof should not be in the form of an income tax return, that anyone could create a balance sheet.  Mr. Seabloom stated that he had submitted a petition to the Board signed by neighbors in opposition to this variance request.

Mark Williamson, 1559 W. Bloomfield Road, stated this property had a business upon a business and asked at what point it would stop.

Jan Lyons, 1588 W. Bloomfield Road, stated this was not a personal issue, that she loves animals, but she feels she needs to protect the value of her property and does not want businesses in what is an RA-5 zone.  She also stated she agreed with the comments regarding the parking and the road parking.  Ms. Lyons asked if Ms. Kane had done anything to fine an alternative location after the CEO told her to stop.  Ms. Kane stated she called the CEO throughout the summer and just found out she needed to apply for this permit.  

Tom Dunne stated the dog club would like to begin November 1st, but does approval need to be given before they can use the facility?  Mr. Dehm stated yes.

Mr. Dehm stated the Board has 62 days from the closing of the public hearing to render its decision.

Lyn Monaco, 383 Taylor Road, stated she is a concerned resident.  She stated she is a safety director and has observed unsafe conditions at the corner of Boughton Hill Road and W. Bloomfield Road due to the trucks parking there.  Ms. Monaco stated she is also an attorney representing the neighbors and stated this is a commercialization of the property which is not what people bought into and will cause a devaluation of their property.  Ms. Monaco asked if Ms. Kane would be curtailing her other activities during the months of November through May.  Ms. Kane stated she will continue her other activities.  Ms. Monaco asked if the arena is used for any other uses between November and April.  Ms. Kane stated yes.  Ms. Monaco stated the Board has not seen sound evidence to document a return or uniqueness of this situation.  She asked if the neighbors could come to another hearing to see the evidence.  

Mr. Jones stated that if there is additional information presented by the applicant, the public hearing would be kept open.

Ms. Monaco stated the applicant has shown no evidence that her situation is unique and it should not be based on personal circumstances, but on the property.  She stated she has not heard evidence that this won’t change the character of the neighborhood.  Ms. Monaco stated that this is a self-created difficulty.  She stated that there were no outside forces unique to this situation, and the dog club approached her and they used the facility illegally last year.

Mr. Dehm asked Ms. Kane if she had any further comments.  Ms. Kane stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if Ms. Kane wanted to provide more precise financial information to the board or was she satisfied with things as they were.  Ms. Kane stated she felt she had made her case but would provide information if the Board felt she should.  Mr. Jones stated the Board would need the information by November 1st and the public hearing could be continued on November 8th.  Ms. Kane stated she felt she had provided enough information to the Board and was requesting that the hearing be closed.  

Mr. Thorp asked Ms. Kane if she felt there was a need to provide the board with a profit and loss statement.  Ms. Kane responded no.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 10:30 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, to approve, as amended, the minutes of the October 11, 2001 meeting.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Ms. Sciortino– aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

DISCUSSION

Mr. Dehm stated that the secretary has submitted her resignation.

A discussion followed regarding amending the accessory structure portion of Chapter 200.

Mr. Dehm stated the following people would write the determinations:


Ms. Sciortino

Primerano


Mr. Dehm

Robison


Mr. Mattaro

Kane Area Variance


Mr. Wright

Kane Use Variance

A discussion followed regarding a new application.

Mr. Dehm stated he had received a memo with a listing of existing signs in the Hamlet.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:15 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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